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Attachment 5 
Summary of Minutes of the Public Information Meeting 

Held at Lighthouse Community Hall 
240 Lions Way, Qualicum Beach 

Wednesday, May 16, 2018 at 6:00 pm 

Application PL2018-013 
Lot 1 and 2, District Lot 36, Newcastle District, Plan 2076 

Note:  This summary of the meeting is not a verbatim recording of the proceedings, but is intended to 
summarize the comments and questions of those in attendance at the Public Information 
Meeting. 

There were approximately 175 members of the public in attendance at this meeting. 

Present for the Regional District of Nanaimo: 

Director Bill Veenhof, Electoral Area ‘H’ (the Chair) 
Geoff Garbutt, General Manager, Strategic and Community Development 
Jeremy Holm, Manager, Current Planning 
Kristy Marks, Planner  
Bernadette Ritter, Administrative Associate 

Present for the Applicant: 

Randy Alexander, General Manager, Regional and Community Utilities 
Sean De Pol, Director, Water and Wastewater Services 
Maurice Mauch, Manager, Engineering Services 
Deanna McGillivray, Special Projects Coordinator  
Al Ghanam, Stantec  
Jason Clarke, Great Pacific 
Shaun Heffernan, Urban Systems 

The Chair opened the meeting at 6:33 pm, outlined the evening’s agenda, and introduced the RDN staff 
and the applicants in attendance. The Chair then stated the purpose of the Public Information Meeting 
and asked RDN staff to provide background information concerning the development application.  

Kristy Marks provided a brief summary of the proposed Zoning Amendment application, supporting 
documents provided by the applicant, and the application process. 

The Chair invited the applicant to give a presentation of the development proposal. 

Sean De Pol of the RDN presented an overview of the proposal. 

Following the presentation, the Chair invited questions and comments from the audience. 

Bob Goodwin – 3987 Gladys Rd, Bowser – opposed to sewer treatment plant as planned, would like to 
see more options on land disposals and more treatment.  
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Georgina Ingram – 4789 Ocean Trail, Bowser – opposed to zoning and outfall, and not satisfied with the 
extent of environmental assessment and that there will be insufficient treatment to the output. Feels 
the community was not listened to. 

Colin Thompson – 4739 Maple Guard Dr, Bowser - opposed to the location and design of the treatment 
plant, and that the outfall is going into ocean. 

John Jeffrey – 4790 Ocean Trail, Bowser – questioned whether Bowsers Senior site would be a future 
treatment site. Was concerned that rest of Bowser would have to hook into sewer system and have to 
pay. Feels septic fields are sufficient. 

Brian Field – 3967 Bovanis Rd, Bowser – asked The Chair why not all of Area H was able to vote on 
treatment plant.   

The Chair answered that as per the Local Government Act, regional service areas are set up whereby 
those that pay get to vote.  In this instance Bowser Rural Village Centre petitioned to join the sewer, as 
such they would get to vote and they would pay for the service.   

Brian Field – 3967 Bovanis Rd, Bowser - felt that the majority of the Bowser residents do not want the 
treatment plant. Asked The Chair what he has done to support the cause of those in opposition to the 
plant.  

The Chair explained the process of how the Electoral Area H Official Community Plan (OCP) came about 
and the intention for the Bowser Village Centre Plan (which requires a sewer).  

Brian Field – 3967 Bovanis Rd, Bowser - felt that the system discussed back at OCP is not as green as 
what is proposed. 

Wayne Pritchard – 2505 Gainsberg Rd, Bowser – spoke in support of the treatment plant and 
development of the Bowser Village Centre. Shared past experiences of where sewer systems had 
failed and affected aquaculture. Felt disappointed at the lack of current communication. Would have 
liked discussion a lot earlier. Felt unsatisfied with land disposal and possible affects on aquifers.  Asked 
what were the alternatives to the ocean outfall?  

Sean De Pol answered that land disposal can be safe, but it was not an option in this instance due to the 
limited availability of suitable land. 

Chris Gates – 3973 Bovanis Rd, Bowser - opposed to rezoning and its impact of outfall into the Salish 
Sea. Felt that the location of the outfall impacts the whole community and they should have been 
consulted.  Felt that The Chair has not listened to the people of Area H.  

Bryan Holyk – 6615 Island Hwy West, Bowser  – President of Area H Residents’ Association opposed to 
rezoning and treatment plant. Feels neglected by the RDN. Feels that the ocean ecology is at risk, and 
that the technology being offered is outdated.   

Joyce McLellan – Charlton Drive - opposed to outfall. Asked who gets to vote for the rezoning? 
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The Chair answered that there is no public voting in rezoning matters.    
 
Bev Allen – Charlton Drive - opposed to the outfall, not opposed to sewer. Is a member of Nile Creek 
Enhancement Society and volunteer for a local water sampling program. Expressed concern for ocean 
ecology.  
 
Nicole Daruda – 70 Jamieson Rd, Bowser - felt disappointed that cannot vote. Felt that there needed to 
be more testing and reporting on the likely contaminants and their impact. Felt that a small group are 
benefiting financially at the detriment of the community and the environment.  
 
Dianne Eddy – 5058 Longview Drive, Bowser – felt that the RDN pushed a very high density plan in the 
OCP. Asked why BSI group could have had enough land to develop a land based outfall, but the RDN 
couldn’t. Felt that developers should sacrifice land for this purpose.  
 
Greta Taylor – Bowser - opposed to outfall. Felt that the ocean tides impact outfall effectiveness. Can’t 
understand why the RDN cannot design a treatment plant on the land. Felt that the voting was unfair. 
 
Sandra Finley - Qualicum Beach - is concerned that Bowser does not have a water treatment plant, 
commenting that most communities that have a sewer system have a water system. To add water 
treatment would Bowser need another 11 million? Was concerned that the output would contain many 
components of medications and heavy metals that no sewage treatment plant can remove.  
 
Martin Sails – Qualicum Beach – feels concerned about water contaminants.   
 
Dick Stubbs – 6920 W Island Hwy, Bowser – feels that Bowser has been intentional in planning for future  
development and that a sewer system was a step in the right direction. Commented on his experience in 
Courtenay and how septic fields contaminated the oyster beds, but once sewers were implemented the 
oyster bed was restored. Commented that septic systems put untreated pharmaceuticals into the 
ground and onward to the sea.  Felt that noise and odor was not an issue. Question to Sean De Pol – is 
the existing system designed for a possible 1500 people (as per OCP) in future buildout. 
 
Sean De Pol answered that the system is designed for a 20 year plan with additional ability to expand.  
 
Dick Stubbs – 6920 W Island Hwy, Bowser - felt that more communication should have occurred 
between RDN and residents.  
 
Jamie Morgan – 6131 Island Hwy, Qualicum Beach  – asked why do developers always win? Would like a 
win-win where developers give up land.  
 
Helmet – location unknown – felt that all people should have a right to speak and vote. Felt that the OCP 
was changed and the sewer outfall that was talked about then was different to that now proposed.  
 
Don Bannerman – 70 Jamieson Rd, Bowser – commented on the cost per person of the sewer disposal 
being $50, 000 per person. Asked how will the outfall avoid the scallop farm?   
 
Jason Clarke answered that further environmental impact studies will be done and verify measurements 
to confirm where currents flow and where the outflow would go.  
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Ian McJanet – 3889 Charlton Drive, Qualicum Beach – felt that because the outfall location affects 
everyone, everyone should have voted.  
 
Carrie Powell-Davidson – 6351 Island Highway, Qualicum Bay - opposed to outfall. Wanted to 
communicate to the RDN Board that the Lighthouse Community do not want the outfall treatment 
centre. 
 
Andy Graaten – 4269 Park Avenue, Bowser - was one of those from the village that voted. Felt 
concerned about the chemicals going into the ocean. Opposed to ocean outfall. 
 
Barry Kurland –  4858 Island Highway, Qualicum Beach – is a School Trustee for Area H. Wants RDN to be 
mindful that if we bring in more residents that we have to build new schools and increase taxes. Asked 
for developers to pay for sewer and schools.  Asking RDN to reconsider another type of treatment plant, 
regardless of cost. 
 
Jim Ham – Island Hwy West, Bowser  – not opposed to well planned density, but feels that can’t get 
answers and feels stonewalled. Asked if there is a problem with the current septic fields? Asked what 
exactly were the chemicals being put into the ocean?  Asked why land is not possible?  
 
Sean De Pol answered that approximately 5% of contaminants that enter the treatment centre are not 
removed.  The RDN monitors various output measurements so that they are low, safe amounts. 
 
Dianne – Bowser asked if it will smell like French Creek smells?  
 
Sean De Pol answered that no, it won’t smell like French Creek Pollution Control Centre. Different odour 
filtration technologies are being employed here. 
 
Georgina Ingram – 4789 Ocean Trail, Bowser - questioned the effectiveness of UV treatment.  
 
Jason Clarke answered that the second part of the environmental impact study will consider both 
bacteria and viruses, what can go wrong in the plant, and any possible variables that affect outputs.  
There are many naturally occurring viruses from animals and soils, not necessary from sewer.   
 
Georgina Ingram – 4789 Ocean Trail, Bowser - asked what level of policing will occur regarding the 
output? When will you know that contaminant levels are too high? Is Ministry of Environment required 
to monitor?  
 
Sean De Pol answered that there will be reporting required, that a third party lab will do and submit to 
the Ministry.  
 
Georgina Ingram – 4789 Ocean Trail, Bowser - suggested that a discharge measurements error is only 
found out after it had been discharged. 
 
Unknown speaker - talked about the process of a bylaw.  
 
The Chair confirmed that following second reading of the bylaw there would be a public hearing. 
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Scott – 95 McColl Rd, Bowser – asked if when Area H expands will existing septics be required to go on 
sewer?  
 
The Chair explained that there is no requirement for existing residents outside of Bowser Village to go 
on sewer.  
 
Scott Prad – 95 McColl Rd, Bowser – asked if the RDN will just push through this treatments centre and 
not listen to the people?  
 
The Chair answered that he does listen, and that there are people who do want the treatment facility. 
 
Unidentified speaker – asked if there was suitable land or if it had to do with expense? Expressed that 
didn’t want outfall and that septic are sufficient.  
 
Sean De Pol answered that there is suitable land, but it is not big enough for the long term plans of the 
Village Centre.   
 
Dave Viewchart – Longview Dr - talked about tides and impact on outfall. 
 
Val Lambert – Jamieson Rd, Bowser - opposed to ocean outfall.  Commented that only just started 
hearing about the outfall around 6 - 8 months ago. Feels uninformed.  
 
Sandra Finley – Qualicum Beach – spoke about the high cost of full water testing and water analysis.  
 
Jason Clarke answered that there is a high level of regular testing that the RDN will perform, and 
explained some of those measures. 
 
Kari – Bowser – asked the Chair how he thought the people felt about the outfall.  
 
The Chair answered the people in attendance at this meeting were opposed.  
 
Unidentified speaker – Bovanis Rd, Bowser – who is paying for water and electricity for the plant?  
 
The Chair answered that the RDN will pay for the water and electricity, and that those costs get 
downloaded to residents of Bowser Village.  
 
Unidentified speaker – about how many households this sewer system has being designed to service?  
 
Sean De Pol answered 600 people.  
 
Unidentified speaker – asked if it be available for other residents to hook up outside the Village Centre?  
 
Sean De Pol answered that no, it is only designated to those in the Village Centre.   
 
Geoff Garbutt explained that any expansion of the service area beyond Bowser Village would be subject 
to a vote of property owners in the service area.  
 
The Chair asked if there were any further questions or comments. 



Summary of the Public Information Meeting – Minutes   Pg 6 
 

 
Being none, the Chair thanked those in attendance and announced that the Public Information Meeting 
was closed. 
 
The meeting was concluded at 8:20 pm. 
 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Bernadette Ritter 
Recording Secretary 































































































































































































From: Kagari Ando [mailto:k.ando@shaw.ca]  
Sent: Tuesday, May 15, 2018 2:59 PM 
To: Bowser Wastewater Project; Planning Email 
Subject: NO to Bowser Village Centre Wastewater Project 

Our ocean is already contaminated and our ecosystem is far too damaged.  
Pouring more sewage effluent into the ocean is nothing but just absurd. I strongly oppose to this 
project.  Take sustainable green alternative, instead. 

Kagari Ando 
3800 Charlton Dr. 
Qualicum Beach, BC, V9K 1Z3 

-- 
安藤かがり(Kagari Ando) 3800 Charlton Drive. Qualicum Beach, B.C. Canada V9K 1Z3 
Tel: 1-778-424-9888 
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